
March, 2014 
 
Dear Friends,  
 
On Sat., Feb. 15, we left our home in Yukon, OK  in order to volunteer for 4-6 
months in a place we had previously lived for nearly 10 years. We hoped to be able 
to be involved with our church in various ways; teaching, preaching, visiting and 
getting acquainted with new members, and renewing our friendship with those we 
had known previously. We knew this would be challenging for a variety of reasons - 
the biggest one being a change in leadership that had been in process for a while. 
Sadly, many obstacles prevented us from staying for more than a few days.  
 
We arrived on Thursday, Feb 20th, and began meeting with different groups of 
people as well as individuals.  As Sunday approached, we had high hopes that things 
were going to go smoothly even though we felt there would be some hurdles of pain 
and misunderstanding to work through. As it turned out, the pain and 
misunderstandings were too fresh and deep, and way beyond simple solutions. We 
spent the following week praying and then began fasting; seeking God's guidance. 
We felt God was answering our prayers as the burden lifted on Saturday evening. 
Again, we were looking forward to a great time of worship on Sunday. However, 
early Sunday morning Janet woke up feeling very strange. As she sat up, she felt 
like she might "pass out." Her chest felt heavy and it was hard to get a deep 
breath. We had a blood pressure cuff with us since we both had recently been 
experiencing some fluctuations in blood pressure and wanted to continue monitoring 
this; so Janet took her blood pressure. Her B/P was not significant but we saw her 
pulse was 48.  
 
We decided to go ahead and get ready for church, thinking it was something 
temporary that might respond to increased activity, etc. However, as it came 
closer to church time we knew we would not be able to make the 2-3 block walk, so 
we asked our hosts if we could ride with them. They weren't quite ready to go, so 
Janet went back to our room to sit down to wait. Her pulse was still slow, staying in 
the mid to low 40's. Janet is stubborn about seeking medical help, but when 
Warren said, "I think you need to see a doctor, now," she agreed!  
 
Fortunately, in the last year or so, a clinic run by "expat" doctors had been set up 
in Dili. This clinic has connections with a medical group from Singapore. Janet was 
taken there and was examined by a doctor from Spain. She immediately did an ECG 
and saw that Janet's pulse was very irregular, with many beats that were 
ineffective, and the doctor felt a pacemaker was likely needed. This diagnosis 
began a series of events that led to arrangements for a medical evacuation to 
Singapore. By the time arrangements were made, it was too late in the day for a 
plane to land since the airport in Dili is not equipped for night landings. All this 



time Janet's pulse ranged from 38 - 45, but gradually as evening approached, her 
pulse began to increase until by Monday a.m. it was consistently in the low 60's.  
 
In the meantime, things at our church that Sunday morning, were not going well! 
We have since concluded that God's hand was very much at work in this medical 
"episode." The promise in Jeremiah 29:11 certainly encourages us when we think of 
what could have happened. His plans and ways are best. Janet felt wrapped in a 
warm hug the whole time!  
 
Upon our arrival in Singapore, we were taken to what is claimed to be the best 
hospital in the region. A cardiologist saw Janet within 30 minutes of her arrival. 
Several tests were done in the next 24 hours - all were within normal limits, and 
the only conclusion/diagnosis that was made was that the slow heart beat was a 
response to stress. She was released early Tuesday afternoon, with a clean bill of 
health!  
 
We waited for the next 3 weeks, in Singapore, with friends that were living in an 
apartment very close to the hospital where Janet had been admitted. (The detailed 
arrangement of all these events could only be a "God thing"!) We kept hoping the 
door to return to East Timor would open. Finally, we were advised that it would be 
best not to try and go back to East Timor at this time.  
 
We arrived back in Yukon two days ago,(March 25). This is not what we had hoped 
for, but we know when God closes a door it is best to accept His direction. We 
praise and thank Him for His obvious provision and protection! Thank you, everyone, 
for your prayers. We also want to say thank you to those who helped with financial 
support. We have been especially supported by two churches that are most dear to 
us; our former "home" church in Moravia, IA and our current "home" church in 
Yukon, OK. Thank you SO much!  
 
Please continue to pray for God's hand to be fully released to work in the lives of 
our friends in the Church in East Timor.  
 
Blessings and warmest regards,  
Warren & Janet  


